TREE TALK VOLUME 46, Issue 4 Summer 2021

# \*TREE TALK\*

# Volume 46 Issue 4 Summer 2021

**Table of Contents** 

Editor's Letter	48
2021 TxSGS Family History Conference	49
Mixed Blood: Compendium of Traders, Interpreters, Frontiersmen with Native Americans by Varanya Publishers	50
Probate-Wills by James L. Douthat, Mountain Press	52
History of the Sherman Family by Mattie Lee Sherman	54
Letter from James A. Miller to his sister, Elizabeth Branham, January 7, 1871	63
Sherman-Branham Bibliography	67
The 2021 TxSGS Family History Conference Registration Information	68
CHEROKEE COUNTY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY Publications	69
Order Form	72
Membership Application	73
Annual Index	74

Visit our internet site at: http://cherokeecountygenealogy.com/index.htm

# **Editor's Letter**

The 2121 TxSGS Family History Conference, *Connecting Generations*, will be on Friday and Saturday, October1-2, 2021. Take a look at the conference webpages at: <u>https://www.txsgs.org/2021-txsgs-family-history-conference/</u>.

**Thanks to Varanya Publishers for permission to publish** "Mixed Blood: Compendium of Traders, Interpreters, Frontiersmen with Native Americans".

The Sherman and Branham families have been a part of the Griffin and Maydelle areas for about 150 years having migrated from Indiana and Kentucky. Rick Sherman has loaned part of the Sherman and related families archive to the Cherokee County Historical Commission. Rick has also given us permission to publish from the archive beginning on page 54. William S. Branham was Rick Sherman's 3rd Great Grandfather. The letter starting on page 63 is from James A. Miller to his sister, Elizabeth Branham, William S. Branham's 2nd wife.

James L. Douthat of Mountain Press once again brings us great information, this time, Wills and Probates.

I hope you enjoy this issue of TREE TALK.

Gordon Bennett, Editor





Mixed Blood: Compendium of Traders, Interpreters, Frontiersmen with Native Americans

## by Varanya Publishers

Approximately 700 traders, interpreters, frontiersmen, merchants, agents, and other "White" settlers who interacted with - and often married - Native Americans are alphabetically listed with information in this compendium. Knowing who they were, what time period, where they operated, and other biographical information when available, is important because many spawned mixed blood, or métis in French, families which is helpful for genealogical research. The compendium is compiled from names chronicled in **twenty-two sources (listed below)**, and each name is linked to the source(s) so the researcher can seek further information.

An additional related bibliography is provided as well. Noteworthy is the included scholarly journal article by Cathleen D. Cahill about White women who married Native American men "You Think It Strange That I Can Love an Indian' Native Men, White Women, and Marriage in the Indian Service." Few historians have researched or considered intermarriage between Native men and White women, thus the article is insightful on several levels. *Mixed Blood: Traders, Interpreters, Frontiersmen with Native Americans. Name Compendium and Genealogical Resource Guide,* by Daniel Morgan. <a href="https://www.amazon.com/dp/B095QC1MRY">https://www.amazon.com/dp/B095QC1MRY</a> 139 pages, \$14.95.

Names are derived from twenty-two sources:

(Source 1) **South Carolina Journals of the Commissioners of the Indian Trade 1710-1718**; 1955, 370 pp.

(Source 2) South Carolina Documents Relating to Indian Affairs 1750-54; 1958, 605 pp.

(Source 3) South Carolina Documents Relating to Indian Affairs 1754-65; 1970, 710 pp.

(Source 4) **South Carolina Indians, Indian Traders, and Other Ethnic Connections Beginning in 1670**; Theresa Hicks, 1995, 503 pp.

(Source 5) **The Old Indian Traders of Indiana**, Charles B. Lasselle, "The Indiana Quarterly Magazine of History," March 1906, Vol. 2, No. 1.

(Source 6) **The Indian Frontier in British East Florida; Letters to Governor James Grant from British Soldiers and Indian Trader**s. Florida Genealogical Society.

(Source 7) Forest Diplomats: The Role of Interpreters in Indian-White Relations on the Early American Frontier, Yasuhide Kawashima, "American Indian Quarterly," Vol. 13, No. 1 (Winter, 1989).

(Source 8) **The Métis People of Eighteenth-and Nineteenth-Century Arkansas**, Morris S. Arnold, Louisiana History: The Journal of the Louisiana Historical Association Vol. 57, No. 3 (Summer 2016).

(Source 9) **"The Happiest Consequences": Sexual Unions and Frontier Survival at Arkansas Post**, Sonia Toudji, The Arkansas Historical Quarterly, Vol. 70, No. 1 (Spring 2011).

(Source 10) Plains Indian Women and Interracial Marriage in the Upper Missouri Trade, 1804-1868, Michael Lansing, Western Historical Quarterly, Vol. 31, No. 4 (Winter, 2000).

(Source 11) **Neither White nor Red: White Renegades on the American Indian Frontier**, Colin G. Calloway, Western Historical Quarterly, Vol. 17, No. 1 (Jan. 1986).

Mixed Blood: Compendium of Traders, Interpreters, Frontiersmen with Native Americans

(Source 12) **Interracial Marriage in Early America: Motivation and the Colonial Project**, Kaarin Mann, Michigan Journal of History.

(Source 13) **"Designing Men, Seeking a Fortune": Indian Traders and the Potawatomi Claims Payment of 1836**, R. David Edmunds, Indiana Magazine of History, Vol. 77, No. 2 (June 1981).

(Source 14) **Panton, Leslie and Company Indian Traders of Pensacola and St. Augustine**, J. A. Brown, The Florida Historical Quarterly, No. 3/4, Pensacola Quadricentennial Issue (Jan. - Apr. 1959).

(Source 15) **The Eastmans and the Luhans: Interracial Marriage between White Women and Native American Men, 1875-1935**, Margaret D. Jacobs, Frontiers: A Journal of Women Studies, Vol. 23, No. 3 (2002).

(Source 16) **Cherokee-White Relations on The Southern Frontier in The Early Nineteenth Century**, Henry T. Malone, The North Carolina Historical Review, Vol. 34, No. 1 (January 1957).

(Source 17) **Godin & Co.: Charleston Merchants and The Indian Trade, 1674—1715**, Denise I. Bossy, The South Carolina Historical Magazine, Vol. 114, No. 2 (April 2013).

(Source 18) **Pelts and Prosperity: The Fur Trade and the Mohawk Valley, 1730–1776**, Nolan M. Cool, New York History, Vol. 97, No. 2 (Spring 2016).

(Source 19) **The Virginia Indian Trade to 1673**, A. J. Morrison, The William and Mary Quarterly, Vol. 1, No. 4 (Oct. 1921).

(Source 20) **The Indian Trade of the Susquehanna Valley**, Francis Jennings, Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society, Vol. 110, No. 6 (Dec. 16, 1966).

(Source 21) **"To Extirpate the Indians": An Indigenous Consciousness of Genocide in the Ohio Valley and Lower Great Lakes, 1750s–1810**, Jeffrey Ostler, The William and Mary Quarterly, Vol. 72, No. 4 (October 2015).

(Source 22) **Dakota [Minnesota] Indian Economics and the Nineteenth-Century Fur Trade**, Mary K. Whelan, Ethnohistory, Vol. 40, No. 2 (Spring, 1993).

Used by permission of Varanya Pub <pubvaranya@yahoo.com>.



# **Probate**—Wills by James L. Douthat

In almost all counties in the United States, the probate records or as some call it "Will Records" is that area of the county set aside for the purpose of distribution of the wishes of a person who has died. If there is a written record of those wishes it is generally called a WILL, and if there are no written records of the wishes, then the court declares the person "INTE-STATE". In this latter case, the courts decide how the assets will be distributed. This is the main reason that someone is encouraged to make a will before they die so that their assets are given as they wish.

In addition, probate deals with the concept of individual ownership or rights to property both real and personal so the concept of probate evolves as property laws evolve. In cases prior to the Civil War where slaves were involved, the cases were handled according to the law that was in full force at that time. In the Commonwealth of Virginia/West Virginia/Kentucky, in about 1853 there was established a law requesting that all parents register the birth of their children and in the process slave births were also recorded. The one question on that form that was important for slaves was the one that asked, "Who is the father". To this question, the owner is listed and therefore, gives them ownership of that slave. It always raises a question when the answer to that question is answered by a female. She is establishing ownership of that slave.

I know of a man in Virginia that died in January 1865 and in his lengthy will, he gives each of his thirteen children several slaves and \$25,000 in Confederate money. By the time his estate was settled, the slaves were fortunately free and the money was worthless so the children received nothing. The final insult was in a codicil at the end of the will where he states, "... and I give to my grandson Alexander, son of my son William, my whole estate and plantation." I am sure the children and other grandchildren were not happy with the contents of that will.

Another will in Hamilton County, Tennessee the man has two daughters. To each he gives a house and land, but in the name of their husbands. In his last statement, he gives his wife the outhouse in town. I am sure his wife wishes he had died without a will so that probate would have divided the assets differently.

In the process of closing the will there is an inventory created for the assets. Normally, some three persons who knew the deceased were commissioned to draw up an inventory with values for each item. These listings are a wonderful resource in understanding the life and times of the deceased. If all the items are farm tools, you can assume the individual was an active farmer, as were most of those who died in the 19th century. However, there were many other occupations like doctors, lawyers, teachers, merchants, and other various occupations.

In my case, one of my grandfather's great uncles, left his five children his library. I have been told by his only daughter that he had a log cabin in the backyard of his home for the books. Children were allowed in there only when he was there. They could sit on the oriental rug in front of his chair with a small table beside it with the candle for light. He read to them from the classics. As a result, all four of his sons achieved importance. One was a medical doctor, one a lawyer, and one took the land and farmed, all 25,000 acres of it. The youngest became an architect and helped with Penn Central Station in New York but died before it was finished. The daughter married a Presbyterian minister. A few of the boys took some books but the daughter took the majority of about 450 of the over 900 volumes. In 1956, she gave her collection to me and I still have the majority of them to this day. All are dated before 1860 when he died, kicked in the gut by a mule, as she told me. At the time, she was in her late nineties, yes, she did remember the Civil War and the horrors of it. 52

# Probate—Wills

In the probate records, you will find a listing of persons that purchased items from the estate. You will notice that the wife of a man had to purchase many of the household items back from the estate to keep them. The children also had to purchase items not given by the father and/or mother. Normally, the price of these items was very low as the neighbors stood back and let them bid on items first to keep them.

Check all the records that are generated such as, wills, bonds, petitions, accounts, inventories, administrations, orders, decrees, and distributions. In all of them are gems for the genealogist. I have found in nearly all cases, the names of the children with their spouse. Even when the person dies with debt there are listings of the heirs as they have to sign off on the land, if there is land, to the courts.

The wishes in a will tells a great deal about the person who dies. Don't be turned off when a child is only given 'one dollar' as this is a legal term to name the child as part of the family and recognized them as a part of the family as an heir. It usually means the parent has already given them their portion of the inheritance as he or she would for a son to have part of the land and/or estate when they get married to give them a start in life. The 'dollar' was not a slam against that person when you see all the other children get-ting money and/or land as their portions.

Go for wills in full text and not just abstract. Try to read the original will in the courthouse if possible. You might find more than you thought you knew. Good luck!!

James L. Douthat Mountain Press

### HISTORY OF THE SHERMAN FAMILY By Mattie Lee Sherman, 1990

Taken from <u>Ten Thousand Plunkets</u> p. 25-27 by Mrs. E Plunket Ivy, 924 Pockinwood Dr., Athens, GA. 30601.

Additions by Mattie Lee Sherman, 1024 Palestine St., Jacksonville, TX 75766.

Additions may be made as events and more generations occor . Spaces are made for this purpose. GENERATIONS:

Capt. Peter Plunkett Peter Plunkett, Jr. Charles Plunkett Robert Plunkett Ruth Ann Plunkett Hendrix Tobitha Lucinaa Hendrix Sherman James Irvine Sherman James Robert Sherman Alonzo Sherman Lotus' Alonzo Sherman Frank Alonzo Sherman **Ricky Frank Sherman** Randy Scott Sherman Rusty Dean Sherman Vicki Lynn Sherman Matthew Scott Sherman Anna Christine Sherman Amy Marie Sherman Jillyn Anita Sherman Leigha Michelle Sherman Anna Mae Sherman Dickson Nelda Renae Dickson Walker Lisa Kay Dickson Ingram Joseph Cortland Walker, Jr. Wesley Stewart Walker Kacie Nicole Ingram Heather Danielle Ingram Norma Louise Sherman LaGrone Barbara Louise LaGrone Teresa Robin LaGrone McCauley Rocky Marlon LaGrone Marlon Christopher Clark Beverly Kay McCauley Kimberly Mae McCaulev

Captain Peter Plunkett and brother John sailed from Galway, Ireland (near Dublin) about 1732. Landed at Grande Terra Islands.

In 1739 they sailed to Virginia and settled in Orange County, near Culpepper. Later, Peter Plunkett Jr. moved to Four Holes, South Carolina.

He had two sons, Charles and Peter Jr. Charles moved to Aiken. So. Carolina in Barnwell County in 1762. He cleared land and farmed until 1785. He sold his land to his son Charles, then moved to Beaver Dam Creek near Saluda and Newberry, So. Carolina. He had about 300 acres of land granted to him by King George III of England. He married Hanna Cleland. He died before 1790. His will was probated in 1794, at the death of his wife.

His will (copy)

First of all I give and bequest unto my oldest son, Robert, . my buckskin breeches. To my three beloved sons, William, Charles and John Plunkett, all lands containing 300 acres to be divided equally.

To James Plunkett, one pair of white breeches and my handkerchief

To my beloved daughter, Elizabeth, one bay horse.

To Charles, one bay Mair.

To John, one black Mair.

To Jean Cleland, one Dunn Mair.

To my loving wife, two cows and one horse during her lifetime and live on place having part of every crop for her maintenance during her life.

After all lawful debts are paid and my body is buried in a decent and Christian like manner, the rest of my household stuff, Goods and Chattells I leave to my loving wife to be given to my children above mentioned.

And I do hereby constitute, ordain and appoint my two sons, Robert and James Plunkett to be Executors of my last will. Rattifying and confirming this my last will and testament. In witness whereof I have here unto set my hand and seal on the day and the year first above written. (1784 Sept. 8) In the name of God. Amen.

Charles P. (X.) Plunkett

(his mark)(his mark)

Signed, sealed, pronounced, published and declared in presence of us: Robert Speer, Robert Cleland, Charles Plunkett.

Robert Plunkett, oldest son born in 1750. Married Margaret Murdock. Had eleven children. Died in 1805 or 1806. Estate was willed to wife until her death. James N. Senn, administrator of will.

Hamilton Plunkett bought a negro man named Soot for \$402.00. Settlement made May 1846.

Ruth Ann Plunkett, daughter of Robert and Margaret was born in 1787 in Newberry Co., So. Carlina. Married Garrett Hendrix.

Twelve children known of. Ruth Ann died in 1850 in Tallapoosa Co., Alabama.

Their daughter, Tabitha Lucinda Hendrix born in 1813 in Newberry Co., So. Carolina. Married James Irvine Sherman in Newberry Co., So. Carolina in 1832. He was born in 1805 and died in Maydelle, TX Ma.? 12, 1879. He was a son of James Irvine Sherman and Catherin I. Sherman. Both are buried in the McCracken cemetery, west of Maydelle on the Gus French's place.

Their ten-children: Sarah Lucinda, married Sila M. Crume Permelia Jane, married Thomas Odom Melinda Jane, married Archibald Odom James Robert Sherman, married Sarah Jones Tobitha Aldine, married Lewis Durrett Ruth Ann, married Dr. Joab Moore John Hamilton, married Elizabeth Beard Alice, died when 3 years old Mary, died when 7 years old Charles J., died when 54 years old, never married.

James Irvine Sherman owned about 900 acres of land near Maydelle, Texas. His son, James Robert, bought out all of the heirs' land.

He was born April 18, 1842 in Coweta Co., Georgia. He married Sarah Jane Jones on Oct. 5, 1865. He died Nov. 24, 1898 at Maydelle, Texas. His wife was born Dec. 8, 1844 and died June 15, 1913. Both were buried in the Mt. Comfort cemetery, near Maydelle, Texas. She was the daughter of Stephen Jones. James Robert and Sarah had 15 children.

Martin Edward (Uncle Mart) born 7-24-1866, died 2-26-1927. . Did not marry.

Gertie Alice, born 2~23-l868, married Walter R. Bobbitt. Died 11-23-1887 when his daughter Gertie Alice was 22 days old. He swam the Neches River to get medicine for the baby, took pneumonia and died. Gertie was born Nov. I, 1887. Married James E. (Uncle Buddy) Durrett. 7 children: Ree Durrett, born 1904, died young. . Carl Lee, born 1906, died 197?, in Waco, TX Lizzie Alice, born 1909 Betty Belle, born 1913 James Kindall, born 1915, died Eddie Mae, born 1919

James Stevens Sherman (Uncle Steve) Born 10-4-1869. Died 11-27-1938. Married Elizabeth LaNora Roach (Aunt Betty). She was born 12-24-1875. Died 1-15-1948. Both were buried in the Mt. Comfort cemetery, east of Maydelle. He was a merchant. Owned the Sherman General Merchandise store and was the postmaster to the Maydelle post office, which was in his store.

Two children: Ernest Lotus, born 1-5-2

Ernest Lotus, born 1-5-1895, died 8-22-1923 of wounds received in World War I. He never married. Was buried in Mt. Comfort cemetery.

James Cullen, born 8-15-1907. Married Hazel Anice Melvin. Two sons: James Ed, born\_\_\_\_, died\_\_\_\_. Married Martha Sue Ingram of Kenrtucky. Two daughters: Stepohanie Lynn born in 1\*5\* and Suzanne Clair, born in 1962.

Billy Charles, born \_\_\_\_. Married Betty (?) Clements. Two adopted Children: Ralph Patterson, born in 1957. Sandra Patterson, born in 1961

Oliver Frederick Sherman (Uncle Ollie) Born 2-1-18871, died 11-10-1939. Married Nannie A. Still 1-1-1892. She was born in 1873, died 7-6-1921 in Palestine, TX. She was the daughter of George Still. Uncle Ollie and Aunt Nannie were buried in Palestine, Texas.

One son: Guy M. Sherman born in 1892 at Maydelle, Texas died 5-8-1963. Married Anna Waldron 6-5-1920. She was born in 1901 in Marshall, TX. Three children: All were born in Palestine, TX. Norma L., born 7-4-1921, married Miles Poole. Had one child, Martha Ray.

Guy L. Sherman; born 7-11-1925. Died 12-14-1971 of gunshot wounds, apparently accidental in Mineola, TX. Married Wanda L. Rolinson. Four children:

Sheila Sue, born 1949; Robert Guy, born 1952; John C., born 1955; Angela K., born 1961

Alonzo Sherman, born November 8, 1878, died January 28, 1918. Married Anna Belle Branham, 8-5-1903, daughter of Ed. L & Mary Bobbitt Branham.

Anna Belle- was born 12-8-18?, died January 13, 19??

Mr. Sherman was a deacon of the First Baptist Church of Maydelle. He & Anna Belle were charter members. They built and lived in the little house by the corner of the road south of the big bungalow house. The frame of the bungalow was up when he died. He had a contract with Jim Cellum to build the house for \$1,000.00 dollars. He was on jury duty, contracted the measles took pneumonia, developed typhoid fever and did not recover. He: and his wife were buried in Mt. Comfort cemetery.

They had 7 children, all were born at Maydelle, TX. Alto Mae Lotus Alonzo Evelyn Naomi Eddie Thalia Everette Clinton Unknown Unknown

Alta Mae, born 6/2/1904, died.

Married Wm. Marvin Roten 7/4/1932. Lived in Rusk, TX. ~ He was born 10/9/1878. He was a carpenter and, later had a building materials business in Rusk. His wife was his secretary before and after they married. She died in \_\_\_\_\_. Buried in Cedar Hill Cemetery in Rusk.

One son, Wm. Travis, born 5/6/1937. He is a C.P.A. In Dallas, TX. Married Kathy Harris 2/14/64, divorced.

Marvin had 2 children by his first marriage.

Walter, born about 1911. Married. Was a C.P.A. in the Dallas area. Died. Had 2 children.

Lotus Alonzo, born 9/21/1905. Married Mattie Lee Edmiston. daughter of Frank Fuller and Ida Mae Russell, 7/17/1930 in the parsonage of the First Presbyterian church. Her uncle, Rev. John N. Russell, performed the ceremony. Her mother Evelyn and Everett went with them to Garland to be married. Before they left her home, a sister, Artrelle, and Everett tied a big cowbell on the rear axle of the car, a 1929 model Ford. When they were in Rockwall, TX the bell rang when they drove over the dips in the streets. People were looking and laughing. They lost the bell before they got to Garland.

Mattie Lee's grandparents were Geo. Washington (Walter) Edmiston, Martha Patton; Wm. Albert and Rena Moore Russell. She taught elementary grades in Smiley, Pasadena, Jacksonville, Galena Park and Maydelle for 30 years (from 1957-1987).

Lotus taught the Youth Sunday School class in the Maydelle Baptist church several years, was licensed to preach the gospel in August, 1938. Attended Jacksonville Baptist College from 1938-1941. They lived in the old Vermillion house. Three other families and three other students lived there also, sharing bathroom.

He pastored West Shady Grove, southwest of Jacksonville; Union Hill near Rusk, Antioch-7 miles east of Palestine; Slocum in Slocum, TX; Missionary of Cherokee Baptist Association, Afton Grove near Jacksonville, Bethel, Clayton; Munn St. in Houston, Tecula near Jacksonville, Highlands in Highlands, TX, Antioch near Fairfield; and Travis St. in Jacksonville.

Lotus & Mattie Lee Sherman had 3 children:

Frank Alonzo, born 6/29/1931, at his grandmother's home, in the Providence community, south of Jacksonville, TX. He He graduated from Maydelle High School 1948, attended Jacksonville Baptist College two terms, worked for Houston Power and Light Co. between terms. Moved to Houston, worked for Bell Telephone Co. in Houston & Beaumont, TX. While living near Conroe, he helped build the North Side Baptist Church, taking a night shift at work in order to help with the structure of the church for a year. Retired 6/29/86. Ordained as a deacon while a member at North Side, his father delivered the ordination message and charge to the candidate.

Frank Alonzo married Regina Ray King 8/6/1950, in the First Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX. They were the first couple to be married in the new building. Rev. C.R. Meadows performed the ceremony. She was the daughter of Newton and Rosa Lee King of Jacksonville, TX. Regina worked as a filing clerk several years; after they moved to Beaumont she worked in the church day care program in the nutrition department. She continued her career at Jacksonville Baptist College, after they moved, in the college cafeteria.

Following retirement, they moved to a house on 10 acres, 4 miles south of Jacksonville on Hwy 69. They joined the Craft Missionary Baptist Church, where he served as a deacon also. He set up a shop, as his hobby was to restore damaged cars and do mechanical repair.

Three Children were born to Frank & Regina Sherman:

Ricky Frank, Randy Scott and Rusty Dean

Ricky Frank, born 1951. Graduated from Conroe High School. Attended Jacksonville Baptist College, worked for Western Electric Co. in Houston. Married (1) Glenda Fay Graham, daughter of Pete and Nora Graham of Houston in 1971. Wedding was held in the Munn St. Baptist Church, Ricky's Grandfather, L.A. Sherman performed the ceremony. One Daughter:

Viki Lynn, born 1974 in Houston, TX.

Divorced

Married (2) Catherine Evans of Conroe in 1978 in their church. Catherine was a school teacher. They adopted an infant girl,

Jillyn Anita, born 1981 in Conroe.

Ricky worked for General Telephone Co. several years as a telephone system supervisor at a large airport in Arabia.

Randy Scott, born 1955 in Houston, TX. Graduated French High School, Beaumont, TX. Was listed in Who's Whol honor roll grades. Graduated from Jacksonville Baptist College. Moved to Lubbock, TX to be Minister of Music and Youth Director for Colonial Baptist Church. Married Anna Katherine Dunn of Henderson, TX on 8/22/1975 in the Tabernacle Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX. Wedding Ceremony was performed by Rev. Harold Brunson.

Kathy attended Jacksonville Baptist College also, and was valedictorian of her class at J.B.C. She worked for Pioneer Oil Co. in Lubbock, and Amarillo, TX. Both she and Randy did specials for church and Randy is a very good pianist. They had three children:

Mathew Scott, born 1981 in Amarillo.

Anna Christine, born 1986 in Amarillo.

Amy Marie, born 1988 in Henderson.

Randy & Kathy moved from Amarillo to Henderson in 1988. Randy works for Burger King as a manager. (They had moved from Amarillo in June 1987 to Jacksonville, living with his parents while waiting for a new Burger King building to be built Matthew attended East Side Elementary School in first grade. Moved to Henderson, Kathy is employed by Texas Dept. of Human Resources and Randy is manager of the Burger King in Longview. He is Music Director for \_\_\_\_\_\_Baptist Church. in Henderson. Plans to attend East Texas University in Marshall, TX. to finish his degree in 1990-till.

Rusty Dean, born 7/2/1957 in Houston, TX. Attended Conroe schools until they moved to Beaumont, attended and graduated from French High School in Beaumont. Also, attended Hyles Anderson Baptist College in Indiana. He was Associate Pastor and Bus Director of Friendship Baptist Church, Beaumont, for several years, and also directed the Children's Church ministry there. He was licensed and ordained to the full ministry of preaching the Gospel by Friendship Baptist Church. Married Connie Lorraine Parker, originally from Bellingham, WA.. on 2/15/1980 at the church where they met, and his grandfather, L. A. Sherman performed the ceremony. Rusty & Connie honeymooned in Chicago IL., where he had attended college. Rusty pastored Buna Missionary Baptist Church for almost four years, became assocjate pastor of Friendship Baptist Church in Beaumont, then moved to Jacksonville, TX. to further his education and attend Jacksonville Baptist College. Served as youth and music director at Black Jack Baptist Church, located between. New Summerfield and Troup, TX.

Connie is daughter of Richard C. Parker, of Bellingbam, Washington and Mrs. Carol E. Knight of San Augustine, TX. She served at Friendship Baptist Church as daycare secretary, daycare assistant director, and also at a newspaper office. Before moving to Jacksonville, she managed three different daycare

She works for Beall's General Offices, typing, located in Jacksonville, TX.

Rusty & Connie had 2 children:

Joshua Scott Sherman, born and died 2/12/1986, in Beaumont, TX. (Lived about 4 hours) Buried in Antioch Cemetery, Buna, TX.

Leigha Michelle Sherman, born 1987, in Beaumont, TX.

Anna Mae Sherman, born 1934, near Maydelle, TX in the "Little" house. Attended Maydelle Schools until she was in the eleventh grade. Her parents moved to Afton Grove, near Jacksonville, into the parsonage. She graduated from Jacksonville High in 1951. Worked as a secretary for a Credit Bureau and in the City Tax Office several years. On Jan. 17, 1954, married B. T. Dickson, by Rev. C. R. Meadows in the parsonage. B. T. was employed as a manager of J. B. White Dry' Goods Co., and worked in Jefferson, Gonzales and Teague, TX. She'' worked with him 25 years, then began to keep grandchildren and several others in her home. (She preferred to keep infants to 2 years old.)

B. T. & Anna have 2 children:

Nelda Renae, born 1958, in Gonzales, TX.

Lisa Kaye, born 1960 in Teague, TX.

Renae married Joseph Cortland Walker, Sept. 10, 1976 in the Eighth St. Baptist Church, and her grandfather, Rev. L.A. Sherman, performed the ceremony. Renae was employed by Teague bank until the bank closed. Another has opened and has worked for it since. Joseph works with heavy equipment,! they bought a home in Doney, TX.

### They have 2 children:

Joseph Cortland, Jr., born 1980 in Corsicana, TX.

Wesley Stewart, born 1981 in-Corsicana, TX.

Lisa Kay, born 1960 in Teague, TX. She was the Salutatory of her graduation class, attended Tyler Jr. College for a Dental Assistant certificate, worked for the state school in Mexia, TX for a year or two, then transferred to the office Has taken additional courses for advancement in her career . Married Brian Ingram, July ,19 , at Eight Ave. Baptist Church, performed by grandfather, L.A. Sherman. Brian is manager of a Brookshire Bro. Food Store in Fairfield, TX, and she is an audit secretary in the bank at Fairfield.

They have 2 children:

Kacie Nicole born 1983 in Corsicana, TX.

Heather Danielle, born 1986 in Corsicana, TX.

Norma Louise, born Jan 29, 1937, at Maydelle, TX, in her parent's home. Attended Maydelle, Jacksonville and Carthage schools. Graduated from the Carthage High School in 1955. Married Marlon V. LaGrone, August 20, 1955, in Bethel Baptist Church, Clayton, TX. Her father, Rev. L. A. Sherman, performed the ceremony, and her nephew, Ricky Sherman, was ring bearer. Norma & Marlon lived in Shreveport, LA, where he was employed by Baird Construction Co., and she worked for Louisiana, Arkansas Gas Co., then took a business course and was evaluated as the best student to attend the school by the President of the school. Later, Norma worked for Western Electric Co. and was rated as the Number One Secretary of the Company. Divorced in 1973. Worked for Southwestern Electric while living in Jacksonville, TX in 1972. Moved back to Shreveport in 1973 and worked for Western Electric until she moved to Dallas, TX in 1975. Then worked for them again. Is a real estate broker, also. Next she worked for an airport for a short time, and after resigning, began work with Arco Oil and Gas Co., where she was injured twice at work. Marlon & Norma had three children, he died suddenly in 1981, and is buried in the Deadwood Cemetery, Deadwood community.

61

Their 3 children:

Barbara Louise, born 1957, in Shreveport, LA. She became an R. N. nurse and works in the Shumpert Hospital in Shreveport since she graduated. Married Charly Clark in October 19 in the First Baptist Chapel of Bossier City, LA. They have one son, and live in Shreveport.

Marlon Christopher, born 1983, Shumpert Hospital.

Teresa Robin, born 1961 in Shreveport. Attended Panola Jr. College, Carthage, TX. and then North Houston College, Houston, TX. Married James H. McCauley, Jan. 9, 1982 in the Methodist Church, Deadwood, TX, by her grandfather, L. A.  $\sim$ 

Sherman. Robin & James live in Houston, TX where she was a manager of apartment com plexes, and is currently a Property Manager with a Real Estate certificate. James attended North Houston, and the University of Houston to attain a degree in Business Management.

They have 2 children:

Beverly Kay, born 1986 in Houston, TX.

Kimberly Mae, born Sept. 7, 1988 in Houston, TX.

Rocky Marlo, born 1962 in Shreveport, LA. Attended the university in Shreveport and worked for U.P.S., later moved to Dallas, TX. Works as a supervisor of a Landscaping Co.

Lotus & Mattie Lee observed their 60th Wedding Anniversary on July 21, 1990 (July 17th married) at a reception in Travis St. Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX.

ellulle Mancock Por Hu Vannany 7th 1871 Dear Instin I once mine reat myself to conte a few lines to you to let you know how we are all getting along "We have all been poorly. Though now of us Confined to ambed long at alumo I had to have the doctor to see Charley a few nights ago, Bob has been lating medicun for 2 or 3 weeks, Billy has not been able to do any work of any account for siveral weeks and my health is a great deal worse than it was 12 Phonthes ago Lam scarcily allo to do anything, But I smenely hope that if these lines should ever reach you they may find you and all the family enjoying the best of health Mother has had rather a hard unter of it so far being troubled with cold and cough. The is beller now than she has been. The rest of the Connexion

are will so far as I tenn. Unclo Janus died last Sunday (new years day) and was bured Tuesday about 12 or 1 a clock by the Lemplars. Aund any died last widnesday, and way turid thursday. The health of the nighborhood is only Wherable there is great Complant of Colds. the weather ling so changeable. We have had the dryest fall and winter & ever Daw we still have to water our stock a the Copperar Spring. We have dug a pond in the Horse lot about 35 feet Aquare and 3'h feet deep but it is nearly as dry as when is way finished. I had liked to have forgotten to tell you of the death of James Phillips. and Jarah Brown. There were more people at James Phillips burying than ever was seen at any burying in this

Cunitry. the lowest estimate bing five hundred he was buried with Ma--sonie hours, Sett Brown is very low with Consumption and not expected to live but a short time Their have been several probrached meeting one at whitesville, and at mount Elna, and at Broch mill and one at Panthin Crech. then will be Baplising to Morrow at Panther Creek Dr Albert Huff long one of the number I think There were about 10 in all who formed the church. Dr Sutton was baptised at whiterouth and Ed. Mouson and anclo Hardin Haynes Charles at Broky mill. I do not linno exactly how many were Baplised at Broky mill but I thrik some where leture 30 and 40. We have had no probractio meeting at Pellville this winter

I know of no manages that would interest you except Helix Black and Puss Tharp and Parthena Monis and Charley Day and fer Days sons Mr Blake hay made the Duce to you and Harry which I sind with This letter. Harry Days Mr Branham will please forward it to the County where the Land lies for record. He - is still living with mother. He has bought her farm up next to zach Birlas known as the upper place for fifteen hundred dollars and Soniza would sign the deed to m Blato for the lan yard farm until the cordings are drawn between Mother and Harvey for the upper place. As my paper is getting scarce I will have to stop without finishing to no mino at present. my Respects to mr Branham and all the children and a than for nourself amy, Please write or lell m Branham to write on the reception of this and let us Know whicher the Deed wout safe or not and give us all the news I. A.M.

### Sherman, Branham Bibliography

Ten Thousand Plunkets p. 25-27 by Mrs. E Plunket Ivy, 924 Pockinwood Dr., Athens, GA. 30601

History of the Sherman Family by Mattie Lee Edmiston Sherman, 1990

Cherokee County History by Cherokee County Historical Commission, 1986

Cherokee County History, "F. Eudorous Sherman" p.510, by Cherokee County Historical Commission, 1986

Cherokee County History, "James Robert Sherman", p. 511, by Cherokee County Historical Commission, 1986

Cherokee County History "Branham Family" p. 182 by Cherokee County Historical Commission, 1986



# The 2021 TxSGS Family History Conference, Connecting Generations,

What will take your genealogy research to the next level? The 2021 TxSGS Family History Conference, *Connecting Generations*, seeks to help you discover the tools needed to answer your genealogy questions. The TxSGS Family History Conference promises opportunities for learning in a variety of areas, or tracks: DNA; ethnic research including African American, Hispanic, German, and Irish; methodology and problem solving; military research; records and resources, and skill building. With 24 speakers presenting 40+ topics and three different registration packages, you can individualize your conference experience to meet your needs.

On Friday and Saturday, October 1-2, *TxSGS Live!* features ten presentations by some of the top speakers in genealogy on research techniques, records, DNA, and more.

**That's not all!** These lectures will be recorded and combined with 30 additional prerecorded lectures from some of your favorite speakers plus well-known presenters from across Texas and the U.S. Even though you won't be able to see them in person, you will be able to access their lectures online through December 31, 2021.

Check out the conference webpages at <u>https://www.txsgs.org/2021-txsgs-family-history-conference/</u>. You can explore <u>*TxSGS Live!*</u>, <u>On-Demand presentations</u>, <u>topics by tracks</u>, <u>speakers</u>, <u>registration packages</u>, and more. Watch our site for the Bonus session announcement and other conference news!

**Register now and save at the early bird price.** PLUS – use the **Cherokee County Genealogical Society** TIPS code ccgs\_fan and earn \$10 for **Cherokee County Genealogical Society**! TxSGS is donating to **Cherokee County Genealogical Society** \$10 for every person who registers\* at the Standard or All-in-One levels between August 1 and August 31. You'll be supporting **Cherokee County Genealogical Society** while expanding your genealogy horizons!

\*The TIPS code must be entered at the time of registration.

\*The TIPS code is ccgs fan.



### TREE TALK VOLUME 46, Issue 4 Summer 2021

### Publications available through CHEROKEE COUNTY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY

### P.O. Box 1332, Jacksonville, Texas 75766-1332

1850 CHEROKEE CO. FED. CENSUS & MORTALITY SCHEDULE,	by Sue Tayl	or, 76 pgs, (1	986)indexed ISBN 1-931167	7-05-2	\$10.00
1860 CHEROKEE CO. FED CENSUS & SLAVE SCHEDULE, 131 pgs	s, indexed. I	SBN 1-9311	67-06-0		\$11.00
1870 Cherokee County Federal Census, Agricultural Schedule, Mortality (1999) indexed ISBN 1-931167-07-9	Schedule a	nd Tax Rolls	, by Sue Vaughn Taylor and I	ra Gaylon Wł	hite, 150 pages \$11.00
1880 CHEROKEE CO. FED. CENSUS, by Sue Taylor, 504 pgs. plus pg indexed. ISBN 1-931167-09-7	s of column	explanations	& abbreviation explanations	: other introdu	uctory pgs., (1983) \$38.00
1910 CHEROKEE CO. FED. CENSUS, by Bobbie Berry Dowling & Ira 931167-09-5	a Gaylon Wh	nite, 265 pgs,	plus 3 pgs of column explana	tions, (1998)	), indexed ISBN 1- \$24.00
AN ALBUM OF CHEROKEE COUNTY, TX MEN & WOMEN WHO white imprint, red tape binder, 260 pgs., softbound, indexed. ISBN 1-93		N WW 11, T	HE KOREAN CONFLICT O	R VIET NAM	1 (1994), navy with \$21.00
Cemeteries of NW Cherokee County by Helen Wooddell Crawford	Book 1	ISBN 978-	1-931167-46-8		\$10.00
Cemeteries of Jacksonville, and others by Helen Wooddell Crawford	Book 2	ISBN 978-	1-931167-41-3		\$ 8.00
Cemeteries of NE Cherokee County by Helen Wooddell Crawford	Book 3	ISBN 978-	1-931167-38-3		\$17.00
Cemeteries of Mid Cherokee County by Helen Wooddell Crawford	Book 4	ISBN 978-	1-931167-35-2		\$10.00
Cemeteries of Southern Cherokee County by Helen Wooddell Crawford	Book 5	ISBN 978-	1-931167-44-4		\$ 8.00
CHEROKEE COUNTY DEATH RECORDS, 1903-1945, by IdaLee D.	Edmiston (1	.998) 351 pgs	s., softbound, approximately a	lphabetical IS	SBN 1-931167-10-9 \$29.00
Church Book for Church of Christ at Salem Edgefield District South Car of original handwritten minutes, names of members, pastors; 260 letter-size ISBN 1-931167-15-X LCCN 2006928721					
CHURCH BOOK OF PLEASANT GROVE BAPTIST CHURCH CHER ten minutes of the church, names of pastors, roster of members, obituary not rounding area, and map of location, 452 pgs, (1992), softbound, indexed. IS	ices on some	e members, i			original handwrit- f the church, sur- \$39.00
CHURCH BOOK OF PLEASANT GROVE BAPTIST CHURCH, CHE minutes of the church, names of pastors, roster of members, obituary notices bound, indexed ISBN 1-931167-02-8			II, Mar. 1921 to Apr. 1961. C (Introductory pgs. the same as		
CHURCH BOOK OF ROCKY SPRINGS MISSIONARY BAPTIST CH names of pastors, roster of members, 351 pgs, softbound, (1991) indexed by					ritten minutes, \$33.00
CIVIL WAR RECORDS OF CHEROKEE CO., TX, VOL. 1. by Ogreta available, plus interesting documents from individuals, softbound, indexed.	W. Huttash,	, 93 pgs, (198	32). Most complete list from s	oldiers from (	Cherokee county \$14.00
CIVIL WAR RECORDS OF CHEROKEE CO., TX, VOL. 11, PENSIO by veterans & widows who lived in Cherokee County, softbound, indexed.	NS. by Ogre	eta W. Huttas	h, 115 pgs, (1982). Summary	of over 700 p	ension applications \$15.00
COMMISSIONERS COURT MINUTES, No. 1, Cherokee co., TX, 12 C land certificates, precincts and their boundaries, patrol captain, road workers					
Early probates & wills of Cherokee County, compiled from the original	papers by He	elen Woodde	ll Crawford ISBN 978-1-931	167-47-5	\$12.00
Federal Census of Cherokee County, 1870 by Helen Crawford, 154 page	s (1983) plu	s surname in	dex.		\$10.00
FIRST RECORDED MINUTES OF THE DISTRICT COURT OF CHE Rusk, TX Oct. 1846 through Nov. 1848, by Ogreta W. Huttash, 112 pgs, (19	ROKEE CO 187), softbou	., TX A verb ind, indexed	atim copy of the original book	t in the office	of the Dist. clerk, \$12.00
GRAVE MARKER INDEX FOR CHEROKEE COUNTY TEXAS, (200 markers from 15 published sources. 476 pgs., softbound, ISBN 0-9703085-7		aylon White	, edited by Gordon Bennett. A	n alphabetica	l listing of 29,484 \$26.00
GRAVE MARKER INDEX FOR CHEROKEE COUNTY TEXAS, (200 markers from 15 published sources. 1 CD-ROM, ISBN 1-931167-12-5	00), by Ira G	aylon White	, edited by Gordon Bennett. A	n alphabeti	cal listing of 29,484 \$15.00
HISTORICAL MARKERS OF CHEROKEE COUNTY, TX. by Ogreta 1995. 2000 edition, full name index.	W. Huttash.	Contains ins	criptions on the 103 state app	roved marker	s erected before \$12.00
Index to TREE TALK, May 1980 through December 1990, compiled by softbound, ISBN 1-931167-33-8, LCCN 2004104368	Sylvia Boot	th Acker and	Ira Gaylon White, edited by C	Gordon Benne	ett (2004), 146 pgs., \$12.00
Jacksonville Daily Progress Obituary Index 1984-2013 compiled by staff 18,103 obituaries published in the Jacksonville Daily Progress, Jacksonville,			ibrary edited by Gordon Beni 2014932852, ISBN: 978193		lphabetical listing of \$8.00

### Larissa College 1857-1860 (This material is a compiled book of articles printed of Larissa College, and in 1915 it was said that this was the only material on the college. It has the names of the Board, teachers, visitors & children.) by Helen Crawford \$ 10.00 Marriage Records of Cherokee County Texas 1905-1931 (2001) by Sylvia Booth Acker, Melva Hermes, and Ira Gaylon White. Edited by Gordon Bennett. A listing of 8,192 marriages 262 pgs., softbound, ISBN 1-931167-14-1 \$22.00 Marriage Records of Cherokee County Texas 1905-1931 (2001) by Sylvia Booth Acker, Melva Hermes, and Ira Gaylon White. Edited by Gordon Bennett. A listing of 8,192 marriages. 1 CD-ROM, ISBN 1-931167-16-8 \$15.00 MARRIAGE RECORDS OF CHEROKEE CO., TX, 1846-1880, VOL. 1. by Ogreta W. Huttash. 100 pgs, copyright 1974, fifth Printing, 1985, Approximately 4,000 marriages alphabetically by name of groom: full-name index of brides. \$10.00 Marriage s of Cherokee County, 1884-1890 by Helen Wooddell Crawford \$5.00 MARRIAGE RECORDS OF CHEROKEE CO., TX, 1881-1905, VOL. 11. by Ogreta W. Huttash. 127 pgs, copyright 1976, Approximately 5800 marriages alphabetically by name of groom: full-name index of brides. ISBN 978-1-931167-53-6 \$10.00 National Tomato Capital 305 pgs Tomato history in Cherokee County by Helen Wooddell Crawford \$29.00 Bk.1 166 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford Newspaper Obituaries from early papers 1889-1908 ISBN 1-931167-18-4 \$15.00 Newspaper Obits 1910-1921, Bk 2 309 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-29-X \$18.00 260 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-30-3 Newspaper Obits assorted dates Bk 3 \$20.00 Bk.4 469 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-31-1 \$42.00 Newspaper Obits Newspaper Obits 1972-1984 Bk 5 495 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-32-X \$25.00 1922-1925 Bk 6 182 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-25-3 Newspaper Obits \$16.00 Newspaper Obits assorted dates Bk 7 368 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-50-5 \$45.00 Newspaper Obits 1991 & part of 1990 256 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-49-9 Bk 8 \$20.00 1992 Bk 9 194 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-51-2 Newspaper Obits \$16.00 1993 Bk 10 209 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-23-0 \$10.00 Newspaper Obits Newspaper Obits 1994 by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-22-2 Bk 11 206 pgs \$11.00 Newspaper Obits 1995 Bk 12 205 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-43-7 \$16.00 1996 ISBN 1-931167-21-4 Newspaper Obits Bk 13 226 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford \$10.00 Newspaper Obits 1997 Bk 14 197 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-20-6 \$10.00 Newspaper Obits 1998 Bk 15 205 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-39-0 \$10.00 1999 196 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-19-2 Newspaper Obits Bk 16 \$10.00 Newspaper Obits 2000 215 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-40-0 \$11.00 Bk 17

Publications available through CHEROKEE COUNTY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY

### Newspaper Obituaries Index of Cherokee County, Texas 1836-2001 BOOKS 1-19 by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-36-2

177 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford

221 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford, soft cover, Indexed ISBN 1-931167-13-3

Newspaper Obits

Newspaper Obits 1926-1931

2001

Bk 18

Bk 19

\$15.00

\$11.00

\$16.00

ISBN 1-931167-17-6

\_\_\_\_Newspaper Obituaries Index of Cherokee County, Texas 1836-2001 BOOKS 1-19 CD-ROM by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-37-0, \$15.00

### Publications available through CHEROKEE COUNTY GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY

NORTHWEST CHEROKEE CO. CEMETERIES, VOL. 1, 20 cemeteries (1997), by Ira Gaylon White, 253 pgs, softbound, indexed ISBN 0-9703095-8-2 \$23.00 NORTHWEST CHEROKEE CO. CEMETERIES, VOL. 2. 25 cemeteries (1997), by Ira Gaylon White, 288 pgs, softbound, indexed ISBN 0-9703085-9-0 \$26.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 1, 250 pgs., (1982), indexed ISBN 0-9703085-1-5 \$22.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 2, 252 pgs., (1982), indexed ISBN 0-9703085-2-3 \$21.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 3, 176 pgs., (1986), indexed ISBN 0-9703085-3-1 \$14.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 4, 222 pgs., (1991), indexed ISBN 0-9703085-4-X \$16.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 5, 247 pgs., (1996), indexed ISBN 0-9703085-5-8 \$21.00 OUR BEFORES - ANCESTOR CHARTS, VOL. 6, 168 pgs. (2000), indexed. ISBN 0-9703085-6-6 \$17.00 PROBATE RECORDS OF CHEROKEE COUNTY, TX, MINUTE BOOK A, 1870-1881 and DOCKET A and DOCKET B., 1867-1887 by Ogreta W. Huttash, 125 pages (2004), Softbound, Indexed. \$12.00 PROBATE RECORDS OF CHEROKEE COUNTY, TX 1846- ca 1875 by Ogreta W. Huttash, 200 pages (1998) Includes estates, settlements, guardianships for minors, community property of decedents, heirs, and the name of the surviving spouse. Slaves in estate settlements are indexed under the name of the owner. Softbound, indexed 978-1-931167-52-9 \$25.00 \$12.00 Providence Cemetery Cherokee County Texas by Sylvia Booth Acker and Willie Harold Acker, Sr., Saga of Cherokee County, Texas. Book 417 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-26-5 1 indexed \$39.00 Saga of Cherokee Book 2 1910-1921 indexed 491 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-24-9 \$44.00 Saga of Cherokee, Book 3 ass'td dates, indexed 433 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford \$25.00 Saga of Cherokee Book 4 1922-1925, indexed 504 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-48-2 \$34.00 Book 5, ass'td dates, indexed 471 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN-10 1-931167-34-6 \$45.00 Saga of Cherokee Saga of Cherokee and World War I, 6 indexed 256 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford Book \$28.00 Saga of Cherokee County and Pioneer Life Book 7, indexed, 167 pgs, by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 1-931167-28-1 \$16.00 Some Descendants of Isaac Lee by Ogreta W. Huttash, 1994, 144 p, ill, LCCN 94227079 \$15.00 TREE TALK, THE FIRST FIVE YEARS, May 12,1975 through April 30,1980. Contains a brief history of the organization of the Cherokee County Genealogical Society, charter membership roster, etc.. (1995), full name index (1998) ISBN 1-931167-11-7 \$13.00 Tree Talk, Volume I through Vol. 25, No. 3. (2000) Contains the complete text (about 3600 pages) of the 25 years of this publication. 1 DVD. ISBN 0-9703085-0-7, ISSN 1551-0514, LCCN 2004204271 \$30.00 Tyler Courier-Times-Telegraph 1950 Mid Century Edition. 275 pgs by Helen Wooddell Crawford ISBN 978-1-931167-42-0 \$25.00

# **Order Form**

Num- Title ber Unit Total Price

This form may be used when ordering books from CCGS. **Include .0825 tax (for TX residents only) on each item in the catalog.** Also POSTAGE & HANDLING CHARGE of \$3.50 for the first book plus \$1.00 for each additional book ordered at the same time. List the book or books you wish to order and show the to-tal amount below.

Organizations exempt from Texas Sales and Use Tax must provide Taxpayer Number or FEI Number and a completed Texas Sales and Use Tax Exemption Certificate with each order.

Address: (Street address or P.O. 1	Boy)	E-Mail
(Street address of F.O. I	502)	
(city or town)	(state)	(9-digit Zip code)
Taxpayer number or FEI Number		
Total amount of order	\$	
State sales Tax (if applicable) 8.25%	\$	
Postage & Handling	\$	
TOTAL ENCLOSED	\$	
TOTAL ENCLOSED	\$\$	, ,

P.O. Box 1332

### Jacksonville, TX 75766-1332

Order online at: http://mkt.com/cherokee-county-genealogical-society

# **Membership Application**

### CHEROKEE COUNTY

### **GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY**

### Post Office Box 1332

### Jacksonville, Texas 75766-1332

Annual membership dues are \$20.00 (single) and \$25.00 for a two-member household. The membership year ends August 31, 2022. Membership entitles you to four quarterly issues of our publication Tree Talk. Tree Talk is normally published the first week of October, January, April and July of each fiscal year. Members joining after the first issue is published will receive all issues of Tree Talk, but back issues of Tree Talk will be mailed with the next issue unless \$1.00 for special handling is enclosed. The Society meets the second Monday of the months September through May at a place to be announced at 5:30 p.m.

Date of Application		Paid through 8/31/	
Single Membership \$20.00		New Member	
Two-Member household \$25.00	)	Renewal	
Name:			_
City:	State:	9-digit Zip Code	
Phone Number (include area co	de):	E-mail Address	
Maiden Name (if applicable)			
Surnames you are researching;_			
			_
Gift of	, bill to:		

Complete the information above, make out your check, and mail to:

### **Cherokee County Genealogical Society**

Post Office Box 1332

Jacksonville, Texas 75766-1332

NAME	PAGE	Acker, Mattie	41
, Aunt Amy	64	Acker, May	41
, Billy	63	Acker, Peter	41 40
, Bob	63	Acker, Peter	40
, Charles			
, Harry	65	Acker, Ruthie Jane	39-41 18,20,42,44,69
, Hawkins Co.	66 28	Acker, Sylvia Booth	,71
, Hawkins Co. , Mother		Acker, Teresa	40
, Notici	63	Acker, William	40
, Uncle James	55	Acker, William Alfred	41
, Walter	64	Acker, Willie Harold Sr.	20,44,71
	58	ADKINS	32
Charley	63	Afton Grove Baptist Church	58
Larriza	66	AKERS	33
1850 Cherokee Co. Fed. Census & Mortality Schedule	18,42,69	AL	39
1860 Cherokee Co. Fed. Census & Slave Schedule	18,42,69	AL, Chambers Co.	35,39
1870 Cherokee Co. Fed. Census, Agri. Sch., Mort. Sch. & Tax Rolls	18,42,69	AL, Pickens Co.	40
1880 Cherokee Co. Fed. Census	18,42,69	AL, Tallapoosa Co.	55
1910 Cherokee Co. Fed. Census	18,42,69	Albritton, Ben	36
1929 Model Ford	58	ALEXANDER	33
2021 TxSGS Family History Conference	47-49	ALLEN	31-34
A. Jackson Lodge No. 29, Ancient, Free and Accepted Masons	36	Allen, Charlie	41
A. sackson Lodge 100.25, Aneren, Tree and Accepted Masons Accepted Revolutionary War Service	1,5-7	ALLRED	31
Access Genealogy	25	Ameican Indian Quarterly	50
ACKER	33	American Philosophical Society	51
		American Revolution	4
ACKER	34	An Album of Cherokee Co. TX Men & Women Who Served in	4
Acker, Alexander	40	WWII	18,42,69
Acker, Alfred	40	Ancestor Hunt	25
Acker, Alice	41	Ancestor Search	25
Acker, Amos	40	Ancient Faces	25
Acker, Andrew Jackson	41	ANDERSON	33
Acker, Artimesa	40	Anderson, John	36
Acker, Beulah	41	ANGELO	32
Acker, Caroline	41 35,36,40,4	Antioch Baptist Church	58
Acker, Columbus	1	Antioch Cemetery, Buna, TX	60
Acker, Columbus Anna	41	Arabia	59
Acker, Cynia	41	Arco Oil & Gas Co.	61
Acker, Desdimona	40	Arkansas Historical Quarterly	50
Acker, Hosea Columbus	41	ARMSTRONG	31,32
Acker, Ida	41	ARRANT	32
Acker, James	40	Arrant, Hiram	36
Acker, Jane	40,41	ATKINDS	32
Acker, John Alexander	41	Austin Genealogical Society	3
Acker, Joseph	40	Automated Genealogy	25
Acker, Joseph Benjamin	41	Baird Construction Co.	61
Acker, Loduska	41	BALDWIN	31
Acker, Lucinda	40	Ball, Susan E.	26
Acker, Margurate	40	Barnes Medical College	9,11
Acker, Marietta "Mollie"	41	BARNETT	33
Acker, Martha Elizabeth	35,39,41	BARRON	34
Acker, Mary	40	BARRY	32
· •	-	74	

Battle of Lexinton		5	British Genealogy		25
BEAIRD	32	0	Brookshire Brothers Food Store		61
Beall's General Offices	6		BROWN	31,33	
Beard, Elizbeth	5	,0	Brown, J. A.	,	51
Beaver Dam Creek	5:		Brown, Sarah		64
Beck, J	29		Brown, Scott		65
Bell Telephone o.,			BRUCE		31
BENGE	31,34		Brunson, Rev. Harold		59
Benge, Gordon	3	31	BUCKNER		31
BENNET	32		Buna Missionary Baptist Church		60
BENNETT	3		Burger King		59
	2,18,24,31,4		BURKE		34
Bennett, Gordon	2,48,69		Burkett, Dr. Deborah L.	2,31	
Bently	40	40	BURNETT		33
Bently, Frank	40	40	BURROWS		33
Bently, Joe	40		BURT	31,32	
BERRY	34	34	BUSH		31
Bethel Baptist Church, Clayton, TX	6		CA, Lafayette		32
BETTES	34	34	CA, Squaw Valley		33
BILLINGS	3.	,5	CAHILL		31
BLACK	32	32	CAMPBELL, GRIFFITH		32
Black Jack Baptist Church	6	50	Canada		17
Black, Felix	6		Canada, Ontario, Toronto		33
BLACKSHEAR	3	51	CANNON		34
Blake, Mr.	6	00	CARLETON		34
BLANSETT	3	51	CARPENTER		31
Blodgett, Elizabeth	3	<b>5</b> 1	Carroll, Ab		29
BOBBITT	33,34		Carroll, Ab		32
Bobbitt, Gertie Alice	50	56	CARTER Cason Monk-Metcalk Funeral Sunset Chapel		33
Bobbitt, Walter R.	50	56	CATES		12 31
BOLTON	31,32,34		Cates, Dan B.		31
Bolton, John Seguine	3	31	Cates, Vivian T.		31
Bolton, Sonja Carroll	3		CAUSEY		33
BOOLES	3	31	Causey, Mary		39
BOOTH	31,33		Causey, Sarah		41
BOOTHE	3	21	Causey, Wright		40
Boren-Conner Funeral Homes	1:	1.2	Cedar Hill Cemetery		57
Bossy, Denise I.	5	51	Cellum, Jim		57
Bounds, Ira	4	41	Cemeteries of Jacksonville, and others	18,42,69	
BOWLES	3	31	Cemeteries of Mid Cherokee Co.	18,42,69	
BRACKEN	34	34	Cemeteries of NE Cherokee Co.	18,42,69	
BRADFORD	32	32	Cemeteries of NW Cherokee Co.	18,42,69	
BRADLEY	3	31	Cemeteries of Southern Cherokee Co.	18,42,69	
BRANHAM	34	34	Census Finder		25
Branham Family	6	58	CHANDLER		33
Branham, Anna Belle	5	57	CHAPMAN	32,33	
Branham, Ed L.	5	57	Cherokee Co. Death Records, 1903-1945	18,42,69	
Branham, Eliabeth	47,63-66			10 10 21	
Branham, Mary Bobbit	5	57		18,19,21- 23,42,43,4	45-
Branham, William S			Cherokee County Genealogical Society	47,6970,72	
BREVARD	3	31	Cherokee County Genealogical Society Members	23,31-34	
			75		

Cherokee County GenWeb		8	COWARD		31
Cherokee County Historical Commission		68	Cowart		31
Cherokee County History		68	Cowart, Mrs.		29
Childs, Marleta		31	COWEN		33
CHRISTIAN		31	Craft Missionary Baptist Church		55 59
Chupp, Paul		13	CRAIG		33
Church Book for Church of Christ at Salem Edgefield Dist., SC	18,42,69		CRAVEN		31
Church Book of Pleasant Grove Bapt. Church Cherokee Co., TX Vol. I	18,42,69		Crawford, Helen Wooddell	18,19,42 69,70	,43,
Church Book of Pleasant Grove Bapt. Church Cherokee Co., TX Vol. II	18,42,69		Craynes, Zion CRIPPINS		29 31
Church Book of Rocky Springs Missionary Bapt. Ch., Cher.Co. TX	18,42,69		CROW		31
Church of the Latter Day Saints	, ,	3	Crownover, Lee		41
City Cemetery		13	Crume, Sila M.		56
Civil Service		5	CUMMINGS		32
Civil War	27,29,52		CURL		34
Civil War Records of Cherokee Co., TX, Vol. 1	18,42,69		Curry, Ed		39
Civil War Records of Cherokee Co., TX, Vol. II, Pensions	18,42,69		CUTLER		34
CLARK		31	Cyndi's List		25
Clark		33	DAIL		32
Clark, B.F.		28	DANIEL		31
Clark, Charly		62	DANIEL		31
Clark, Dr. B. F.		29	Daniel, Joe		31
Clark, Marlon Christopher	54,62		DAR	1,5,7	
Clayton Genealogy Library		3	Darby, B. R.		13
Cleland		55	Day, Charley		66
Cleland, John		55	Day, Jes		66
Cleland, Robert		55	Deadwood Cemetery, Deadwood community		61
CLEMENTS		34	DEAS		34
Clements, Betty?		57	Death Records		16
CLEVELEAND		34	Deerman, Caladona		41
COGGINS		34	Deerman, Columbus		41
COLLIER		31	Deerman, Daniel		41
Collins, Jessica Horne		26	Deerman, Iva		41
Colonial Baptist Church		59	Deerman, James		41
Colquitt, Gov. O. B.	9,11		Deerman, John Allen		41
Commissioners Court Minutes, No. 1, Cherokee Co., TX	18,42,69		Deerman, Mattie		41
Conroe High School		59	Deerman, Minnie		41
Consolidated Steel Corporation		10	Deerman, Mollie		41
COOK	32,33		Deerman, Myrtle		41
Cool, Nolan M.		51	Deerman, Oliver		41
COOPER	33,34		Deerman, Daniel		41
Cooper, Jake		66	DEES		34
COPPER		32	DeFOOR		33
Copperas Spring		64	DENT		31
Corbett, Mrs. Susan		39	DENTON		
COREE		31			32 33
CORELEY		32	DEVER		
County Court Minutes	27-30		DICKEY Dickson, Anna Mae Sherman		32
County Poor House		29	Dickson, B. T.		54
Courier-Times-Telegraph		8	Dickson, Lisa Kaye	(0.(1	60
COVID-19 Pandemic		24		60,61	

Dickson, Nelda Renae	60,61		EVANS		34
Dilbert, Phil		8	Evans, Catherine		59
DILLARD	3	32	Family Bible		16
Dodgen, Juanita		3	Farm Bureau		36
DOMINY	3	31	Farmers' Alliance		36
Douglas Cemetery	1	12	Federal Census of Cherokee Co., 1870	18,42,69	
Douglas Cemetery, Nacogdoches Co.	1	12	Federal Census records	10,12,09	14
	1,2,14-		FELDERS		34
	17,23,25,27 30,4748,52		Fellman, Ossie		41
Douthat, James L.	53	,	Felps, John J.		36
DOVER	3	32	Fenslage, John		32
Dowling, Bobbie Berry	18,42,69		Fenslage, Judy		32
DuBOSE	3	31	Find a Grave		32 25
DUNCAN	3	34	First Baptist Chapel of Bossier City, LA		
Dunn, Anna Katherine	5	59	First Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX.		62
DURHAM	3	31	First Presbyterian Church		58
DURRETT	31-33		First Recorded Minutes of the Dist. Ct. of Cherokee Co		58
Durrett, Betty Belle	5	56	TX	18,42,69	Ð
Durrett, Carl Lee	5	56	Fist Baptist Church of Maydelle		57
Durrett, Eddie Mae	5	56	FITZGERALD		32
Durrett, James E. "Uncle Buddy"	5	56	Fitzgerlad, Scott		32
Durrett, James Kindall	5	56	Floridal Historical Quarterly		51
Durrett, Lewis	5	56	FLOWERS	34,39	
Durrett, Lizzie Alice	5	56	Flu		9
Durrett, Ree	5	56	FONDREN		31
Dust Bowl	1	17	FORD		32
Dutch East Indies	1	17	FOREMAN		32
DWROWA	3	32	FORREST		32
EARLE	3	31	FOXWORTH		32
Early Probates & Wills of Cherokee Co.	18,42,69		FOXWORTH		32
East Side Elementry School	5	59	FRANCIS		32
East Texas University	5	59	Francis, Thomas		32
Edmiston, Artrelle	5	58	FREEMAN		31
Edmiston, Evelyn	5	58	French High School, Beaumont, TX		59
Edmiston, Everett	5	58	Friendship Baptist Church		60
Edmiston, Frank Fuller	5	58	Frontiers: A Journal of Women Studies		51
Edmiston, Geo. Washington "Walter"	5	58	Fryer, John		29
Edmiston, Ida Lee D.	18,42,69		Fryer, William		29
Edmiston, Mattie Lee	5	58	GA		39
EDMONDS	3	31	GA, Athens	54,68	
Edmonds, R. David	5	51	GA, Coweta Co.	39,56	
EDMUNDS		31	Garner, Eva McKnight		38
EDWARDS		32	Garner, Fred		41
EHRNST		32	Garner, Mary		41
Eight Ave. Baptist Church		51	GASKEY		34
Eldridge, Vinson		28	GAY		31
ELWELL		32	Genalogy and the Weather		17
EMBRY		33	Genealogy Buff		25
England		55	Genealogy Sites	23,25	
ENGLISH Ethnohistory		34	GenealogyWise	-0,20	25
Ethnohistory		51	GeneaNet		25 25
Europe	1	17			20

General Telephone Co.		59
GENTRY		32
GILCRIST		34
GILL		31
Glass, John G.		29
GLENN		34
Goins, William		28
Gordon, Pat		26
Gragard-SpragginSwoford Funeral Chapel		12
Graham, Glena Fay		59
Graham, Nora		59
Graham, Pete		59
Grande Terra Islands		55
Graner, Eva McKnight		23
Grange Pioneers Farmers		36
Grarner, Mrs. R. J.		37
Grave Marker Index for Cherokee Co., TX (2000)	18,42,69	
Grave Marker Index for Cherokee Co., TX (2000) CD ROM	18,42,69	
Green		31
GREEN		32
GREENE		31
Greenwooe, Clavis		13
GUICE		32
GUIE		32
Guthrie, James A. P.	29,33	
HALL		34
Hallday, Ellen		4
HALTOM		33
Haltom, Martha Myrick		4
Haltom, Priscillas Harris		4
HAMMETT		31
HAMMONS		33
Hardy		32
Hardy, David		32
Harrelson, Barbara		32
HARRIS		33
Harris, Kathy		58
Harris, West		4
HATCHER Harring Unale Harding		31
Haynes, Uncle Harding		65
Hazelwood, Crockett		41
HECK		32
HELM		34
HEMBY		34
HEMESLY Hendris, Ruth Ann Plunkett		33
Hendris, Garrett		54
Hendrix, Tabitha Lucinda		55 56
HENRY	37 22	56
	32,33	32
HENSON		32

Hereford cattle		10
HERLONG		32
Hermes, Melva	19,43,70	
HEROE		33
Herrin		41
Herrington, Enoch		41
HEWGLEY		32
HICKMAN		31
HICKS		31
Hicks, Theresa		50
Highlnds Baptist Church		58
Historical Markers of Cherokee Co., TX	18,42,69	
History of the Sherman Family		68
HOGG		33
HOLCOLM		34
HOLLENBECK		31
HOLLIMAN		33
HOLSOMBACK		33
Home Demonstration Club		13
HORTON		33
Houston Power and Light Co.		58
HOWELL		32
HUDNALL		31
Huff, Dr. Albert		65
Hugghins		32
Hugghins, Barbara		32
HUGHES		32
Hughes, Barry t.		32
Hughes, Martha A.		32
Huttash, Ogreta W.	18-20,42-4 69-71	14,
Hyles Anderson Baptist College	0, 11	60
IL, Chicago		60
Immigrant Ship Transcribers Guild		25
IN		60
Index to Tree Talk, May 1980 through December 1990	18,42,69	00
Indian Frontier in British East Florida; Letters to Governor James		
Grant from British Soldiers and Indian Traders		50
Indiana Magazine of History	50,51	
Indiana Quarterly Magazine of History		50
Ingram, Brian		61
Ingram, Heather Danielle	54,61	
Ingram, Kacie Nicole	54,61	
Ingram, Lisa Kay Dickson		54
Ingram, Martha Sue		56
Ireland Genealogy Project		25
Ireland, Dublin		55
Ireland, Galway		55
IVEY	<b>FA</b> (0)	33
Ivy, Mrs. E. Plunket J. B. White Dry Goods Co.	54,68	~~
Jackson, Joe		60
70		13

Jacksonville Baptist College	59.50				
Jacksonville City Cemetery	58,59	11	LaGrone, Teresa Robin		62
Jacksonville College		11 36	LAMBRIGHT		33
Jacksonville Daily Progress Obituary Index 1984-2013	18,42,69		LANGHAM		34
Jacksonville Public Library	19,43,70		LANGSTON		31
Jacobs, Margaret D.	19,45,70	, 51	LANIER	10 42 70	32
Jarratt, Kellene		3	Larissa College 1857-1860 Lasselle, Charles B.	19,43,70	50
Jarratt, R. B.		41			50 22
JENINGS		32	LEA LEACH		33
Jennings, Francis		51	LEACH Levenick, Denise May		34
Jeter, Rev. Jack		13	Licensed Vocational Nurse		26
JOHNSON		34	Liles		13 8
JOHNSTON		34	Liles, Jeremiah "Jerry"		8 13
JONES	31,33	54	Liles, Lula Pennington		13
Jones, Armer V. Pierce	51,55	11	LINDSEY	31,33	15
Jones, Catherine Ann		41	Little	51,55	8
Jones, Dr. Pearl Elzie "P.E."	1,2,8-11		Little Ice Age		17
Jones, Eileen S.	1,2,0-11	32	Little, Jason Bryant "J.B."		8
Jones, Lorene Liles	1,8,11,1		Little, Midian Elizabeth		8
Jones, Loren Elles	11,12	5	Little, William Daniel		8
Jones, Martha	11,12	41	Lloyd		33
Jones, Mrs. Virgie	11,12	41	Loyu		34
Jones, Sarah	11,12	56	LONG	31,33	54
Jones, Sarah Jane		56	Long, John B.	51,55	36
Jones, Stephen		56	Louisian, Arkansas Gas Co.		61
Jones, Virgie Wisener		12	LOWE		34
Journal of the Louisiana Historical Association		50	LUKEN		32
JOWELL		34	malaria		10
Kawashima, Yasuhide		50	MALONE		31
KENEDY		32	Malone, Henry T.		51
Kennedy, Glenda Durrett		32	Malory, Mrs. Sally		39
KIEDROWSKI		32	Mann, Kaarin		51
King George III		55	MANNING		31
King, John		28	MARABLE		32
King, Newton		58	Marable, Helen Heck		32
King, Regina Ray		58	Marriage Records of Cherokee Co. TX 1905-1931	19,43,70	
King, Rosa Lee		58	Marriage Records of Cherokee Co. TX 1905-1931 CD ROM	19,43,70	
Knight, Carol E.		60	Marriage Records of Cherokee Co., TX, 1846-1880, Vol. I	19,43,70	
KY	16,52,56		Marriage Records of Cherokee Co., TX, 1846-1880, Vol. II	19,43,70	
KY, Hancock Co., Pellville	10,52,50	65	MARTIN	32,34	
KY, Hancock Co., Pellville	63,65	05	Martin, George		33
KY, Mount Edna	00,00	65	MASTERS		32
KY, Panther Creek		65	MATTHEWS		32
KY, Whitesville		65	MAY	31,32	
LA, Ruston	34,37	00	Maydelle Baptist Church		58
LA, Shreveport	39,40,61	.62	Maydelle High School		58
LaGrone, Barbara Louise	54,62	,	Maydelle Post Office		56
LaGrone, Marlon V.	2 .,02	61	MAYES	31,32	
LaGrone, Norma Louise Sherman		54	MAYFIELD		32
LaGrone, Rocky Marlon	54,62		MAYNARD		32
	,52		70		

McKnight, Daisy Nevada		39	Miller, Jamea A.	63-66	
McKnight, Daisy Nevada		39	Miller, Jamea A.	63-66	
-				63-66	00
McKnight, Daisie		38	Miller, Bine		66
-	39,40	38	-		
McKnight, Columbus Johnson	39,40		Military Service		5
-	20.40	39	-		
McKnight, Columbus		39	Miiitary Pension Records		16
McKnight, Causey		35	MIDDLETON		34
-			- ·		51
-		37	Michigan Journal of History		
McKnight, Ben		38	MEYERS		31
McKnight, Ben		38	MEYERS		31
McKnight, Banjimin Eli		39	MESKE		32
McKnight, Banjimin Eli		39	MESKE		32
-					
-			MERRIMN		34
McKnight, Andrew		39	MERRIMN		34
-					
-					
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
	-	39	Melvin, Hazel Anice	, -	56
	20,00-71	39		50,00	56
McKnight Family	23,38-41	20	Meadows, Rev. C. R. Melvin Hazel Anice	58,60	
	25,50-41	30		30,00	57
	20,00 41	39		50,00	56
		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice	·	56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert		39	Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
McKnight, Albert			Melvin, Hazel Anice		56
-					
-					
-		39	MERRIMN		
-		39	MERRIMN		
-		39	MERRIMN		
-		39	MERRIMN		
McKnight, Andrew		39	MERRIMN		34
McKnight, Andrew		39	MERRIMN		34
McKnight, Andrew		39	MERRIMN		34
-					
-					
-					
McKnight, Banjimin Eli		39	MESKE		32
					32
-					31
-					
McKnight, C. J.		37	Michigan Journal of History		51
-		37	Michigan Journal of History		51
-			- ·		
McKnight, Causey		35	MIDDLETON		34
		39			16
McKnight, Columbus		39	Miiitary Pension Records		16
-		37	-		
McKnight, Columbus Johnson	39,40		Military Service		5
-	22,.0	20	-		
McKnight, Daisie		38	Miller, Bine		66
-				62.00	50
McKnight, Daisy Nevada		39	Miller, Jamea A.	63-66	
				05-00	47
McKnight, Eva		38	Miller, James A.		47
	35 37		,		
McKnight, H. L.	35,37		Miller, John		3
McKnight, Henry Dearborn		39	Mills, Betsy	26,32	
				20,32	
McKnight, Hiram		39	Mills, Martha		41
	35 30				
McKnight, Hiram Lee	35,39		Mims, Charles		33
-		37			29
McKnight, J. B.			Mission Ridge Battle		
McKnight, J. M.		37	Mixed Blood	47,48,50,5	1
	22.25.20			т, то, 50, 5	
McKnight, J. M. B.	23,35-38		Mize, Tami Osmer		26
-		39	MN Minneanolis		31
McKnight, James Parker			MN, Minneapolis		31
McKnight, Jim		38	MO, St. Louis	9,11	
-				7,11	
McKnight, John		39	MOBLEY		33
McKnight, John McPherson Berrian		39	MONKHOUSE		31
McKnight, John Morgan	39,40		Monkress, Kirby M.		40
McKnight, Lafayette	39,40		Monkress, Mollie		40
	57,10	40			
McKnight, Larissa		40	Monkress, William		40
					-
McKnight, Lee		38	MONTANDAR		32
McKnight, Lee McKnight, Lem Odom		38 38	MOORE		32 34
McKnight, Lem Odom	38.39				34
McKnight, Lem Odom McKnight, Lewis	38,39		MOORE Moore, Dr. Joab		34 56
McKnight, Lem Odom	38,39 39,40		MOORE		34
McKnight, Lem Odom McKnight, Lewis McKnight, Lewis Sidney		38	MOORE Moore, Dr. Joab Morris, Parthena		34 56 66
McKnight, Lem Odom McKnight, Lewis McKnight, Lewis Sidney McKnight, Maggie			MOORE Moore, Dr. Joab		34 56
McKnight, Lem Odom McKnight, Lewis McKnight, Lewis Sidney		38	MOORE Moore, Dr. Joab Morris, Parthena		34 56 66

Moseley, H. C.	41
Mounger, Peter	28
Mount Hope Church	36
Mount Tambora	17

	1,2,14- 17,23,25,	27
Mountain Press	30,47,48,	
MOWERY		31
Mrs. Frankie Bounds		37
MS		41
Msasonic Lodge of Ponta		12
Mt. Comfort Cemetery	56,57	
Munn St. Baptist Church, Houston, TX	58,59	
MUNSON		34
Murdock, Margaret		55
MUSIC		34
MYERS		34
Nan Travis Hospital		13
National Society Daughters of the American Revolution		5
National Tomato Capital	19,43,70	
NC	4,33,40	
NcNiel, Boyd, III		13
NEVITT		31
New England		17
NEWBERRY		31
NEWMAN		34
Newspaper Obits 1910-1921 Bk 2	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1922-1925 Bk 6	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1926-1931 Bk 19	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1972-1984 Bk 5	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1991 & part of 1990 Bk 8	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1992 Bk 9	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1993 Bk 10	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1994 Bk 11	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1995 Bk 12	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1996 Bk 13	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1997 Bk 14	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1998 Bk 15	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 1999 Bk 16	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 2000 Bk 17	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits 2001 Bk 18	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits assorted dates Bk 3	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits assorted dates Bk 7	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits Bk 4	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits Index of Cherokee Co., TX 1836-2001 Bks 1-19	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obits Index of Cherokee Co., TX 1836-2001 Bks 1-19 CD	19,43,70	
Newspaper Obituaries from early papers 1889-1908 Bk. 1	19,43,70	
Newspapers.com	12,13	
Nolley, Anna		33
North Carolina Bastardy Bonds		28
North Carolina Historical Review		51
North Harris County College		62

North Side Baptist Church		58
Northwest Cherokee Co. Cemeteries, Vol. 1	19,44,71	
Northwest Cherokee Co. Cemeteries, Vol. 2	19,44,71	
NORTON		33
NORWOOD		31
Norwood, George Walton		41
NY, New York		52
Obituaries Help		25
O'Conner, Rev. A. E.		12
ODELL		31
ODOM		32
ODOM		33
Odom, Archibald		56
Odom, Mrs. Theresa		37
Odom, Thomas		56
Odom, Will		41
Old Indian Traders of Indiana		50
Old Pine Town		36
Ostler, Jeffrey		51
Otto, Abbie Burton	10 44 51	4
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 1	19,44,71	
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 2	19,44,71	
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 3	19,44,71	
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 4	19,44,71	
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 5	19,44,71	
	10 44 71	
Our Befores-Ancestor Charts Vol. 6 Panola Jr. College	19,44,71	62
Panola Jr. College	19,44,71	62 34
	19,44,71	34
Panola Jr. College PARIS	19,44,71	
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER	19,44,71	34 32
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine	19,44,71 6,7	34 32 60
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C.		34 32 60
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service		34 32 60 60
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha		<ul> <li>34</li> <li>32</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>58</li> </ul>
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE		34 32 60 60 58 31
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann		34 32 60 60 58 31 33
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES		34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station		34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R.		<ul> <li>34</li> <li>32</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>58</li> <li>31</li> <li>33</li> <li>32</li> <li>52</li> <li>13</li> </ul>
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File		34 32 60 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James		<ul> <li>34</li> <li>32</li> <li>60</li> <li>60</li> <li>58</li> <li>31</li> <li>33</li> <li>32</li> <li>52</li> <li>13</li> <li>3</li> <li>64</li> </ul>
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI		34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE		34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE Pioneer Oil Co. PITTMAN PLANT	6,7	34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34 59
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE Pioneer Oil Co. PITTMAN PLANT Plunkett, Charles		34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34 59 34
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE Pioneer Oil Co. PITTMAN PLANT Plunkett, Charles P	6,7	34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34 59 34
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE Pioneer Oil Co. PITTMAN PLANT Plunkett, Charles P Plunkett, Charles P	6,7	34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34 59 34 34 55 55
Panola Jr. College PARIS PARKER Parker, Connie Lorraine Parker, Richard C. Patriotic Service Patton, Martha PAYNE Peevy, Ann PEGUES Penn Centeral Station Perkins, Terry R. Personal Ancestry File Phillips, James PIECHOWSKI PIERCE Pioneer Oil Co. PITTMAN PLANT Plunkett, Charles P	6,7	34 32 60 60 58 31 33 32 52 13 3 64 32 34 59 34 34 55

Plunkett, John		55
Plunkett, Peter	54,55	
Plunkett, Peter, Jr.	54,55	
Plunkett, Robert	54,55	
Plunkett, Ruth Ann		55
pneumonia		10
POLLARD		31
Ponta Baptist Church		13
Poole, Martha Ray		57
Poole, Miles		57
PORTER		31
POWELL		31
Price, Claud		41
Probate Records of Cherokee Co., TX 1846- ca 1875	20,44,71	
Probate Records of Cherokee Co., TX Minute Book A	20,44,71	
Probate-Wills	52,53	
Providence Cemetery Cherokee Co., TX	20,44,71	
PRYOR	32,33	
Pyle, Gomer		14
QUIMBY		33
Ragsdale		31
Rahm, Russell A.		26
RAMEY		32
RANDAL		31
RANDALL		31
RANKIN		31
RAWLINSON		33
REDD		32
REECE		34
REED		34
REESE		34
REID		34
Renfro Memorial Chapel		13
Reynolds		31
Reynolds, Linda		26
Richardson, Emily C.		26
Rightmer, Nettie Ellen		12
RISHER		32
Risinger, Linda		33
ROACH	33,34	
Roach, Elizabeth LaNora 'Aunt Betty"		56
Road Orders		29
ROBERTS		31
ROBERTSON		33
Robertson, Richard	33	
Robertson, Richard	1-4	
ROBINSON	31	
Rocky Springs Baptist Church	35,36	
Rocky Springs Cemetery	35	
Rogers, James	29	

Rolinson, Wanda L.	57
Roots Web	4
ROSS	32
Roten, Marvin	58
Roten, Wm. Marvin	57
Roten, Wm Trvis	58
RUNNELS	31
Rusk State Penitentary	9,11
Russell, Ida Mae	58
Russell, Rena Moore	58
Russell, Rev. John N.	58
Russell, Wm. Albert	58
SADLER	34
Saga of Cherokee and World War I, Book 6, indexed	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee Book 4 1922-1925, indexed	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee Book 5, asst'd dates, indexed	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee Co. & Pioneer Life Book 7, indexed	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee Co., TX Book 1	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee Co., TX Book 2 1910-1921 indexed	20,44,71
Saga of Cherokee, Book 3 asst'd dates	20,44,71
Saicoe, Georgia	33
SALTERS	34
SAULTERS	34
SC, Barnwell Co., Aiken	55
SC, Four Holes	55
SC, Newberry	55
SC, Newberry Co.	56
SC, Saluda	55
Schmidt, Mrs. Daisy	37
SELMAN	32
Senn, James N.	55
SEROCKI	32
SEVIER	31
SHAVER	34
Shaw, Amanda	41
SHEFFIELD	31
SHELTON	33
Sheman, Gertie Alice	56
SHERMAN	33,34
Sherman Family	47,48,54-62
Sherman General Merchandise Store	56
Sherman,	57
Sherman, Alice	56
Sherman, Alonzo	54,57
Sherman, Alto Mae	57
Sherman, Amy Marie	54,59
Sherman, Angela K.	57
Sherman, Anna Christine	54,59
Sherman, Anna Mae	60
Sherman, Billy Charles	57

57

Sherman, Branham Bibliography	67	Simmant, Elnora	13
Sherman, Catherin I.	56	SIMMS	33,40
Sherman, Charles J.	56	SIMPSON	33
Sherman, Eddie Thalia	57	Sims, Lou	40
Sherman, Ernest Lotus	56	Sims, Mariah	39
Sherman, Evelyn Naomi	57	SINCLAIR	33
Sherman, Everett Clinton	57	SINGLETARY	32
Sherman, F. Eudorous	68	Singletary, Henry	36
Sherman, Frank Alonzo	54,58,59	Sivley, Absolam	27
Sherman, Guy L.	57	Sivley, Daniel H.	27,28
Sherman, Guy M.	57	Sivly, Absolam	28
Sherman, Jamed Ed	56	Sivly, Cynthia	28
Sherman, James Cullen	56	Slocum Baptist Church	58
Sherman, James Irvine	54,56	Smith, Anie	41
Sherman, James Robert	54,56,68	Smith, widow	29,33
Sherman, James Stevens "Uncle Steve"	56	Snow, Marcella	34
Sherman, Jillyn Anita	54,59	Some Descendants of Isaac Lee	20,44,71
Sherman, John C.	57	Sory	4,33
Sherman, John Hamilton	56	Sory, Anna	3
Sherman, Joshua Scott	60	Sory, Bernice	3
Sherman, Kathy	59	Sory, Jane Catherine Haltom	4
Sherman, Leigha Michelle	54,60	Sory, Julian	3 3
Sherman, Lotus Alonzo	54,57-62	Sory, Kellene	3
Sherman, Martin Edward	56	South Carolina Documents Relating to Indian Affairs 1750-54;	50
Sherman, Mary	56	South Carolina Documents Relating to Indian Affairs 1754-65	50
Sherman, Matthew Scott	54,59	South Carolina Historical Magazine	50 51
Sherman, Mattie Lee	47	South Carolina Indians, Indian Traders, and Other Ethnic Connection	
Sherman, Mattie Lee Edmiston	54,58,62,68	Beginning in 1670	50
Sherman, Melinda Jand	56	South Carolina Journals of the Commissioners of the Indian Trade 1710-1718	50
Sherman, Norma L.	57	Southwestern Electric	61
Sherman, Norma Louise	61	Spear, Robert	55
Sherman, Oliver Frederick "Uncle Ollie"	57	Spraggins, Allen	40
Sherman, Parmelia Jane	56	Spraggins, Millard Fillmore	40
Sherman, Randy Scott	54,59	SPRAYBERY	33
Sherman, Regina	54,59 59	SPURLIN	31
Sherman, Ricky Frank	54,59,61	Stanley	40
Sherman, Robert Guy	57	STAPP	31
Sherman, Rusty Dean	54,59,60	State Livestock Sanitary Commission	12
Sherman, Ruth Ann	56	STIKE	32
Sherman, Sarah Lucinda	56	Still, George	57
Sherman, Sheila Sue	57	Still, Nannie A.	57
Sherman, Stepthanie Lynn	56	Stirpes, December 2020, Volume 59, Number 4	26
Sherman, Suzanne Clair	56	SUMMERS	32
Sherman, Tobitah Aldine		Sutton, Dr.	65
Sherman, Tobitha Licinaa Hendrix	56 54	Switzerland T&NO Railroad	17
Sherman, Vicki Lynn	54,59		9
	54,59 47	Tabernacle Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX.	59
Sherman-Branham Bibliography Shirley, Beth	33	TALLEY	31
Shimey, Bein Shumpert Hospital	55 62	TAYLOR Taylor Barbara S	31,34 34
Signers of the Declaration of Independence	5	Taylor, Barbara S. Taylor, Sue	34 18,42,69
Signers of the Declaration of independence	5		10,72,07

	10.42.60	TX, Cherokee Co., New Summerfield	
Taylor, Sue Vaughn	18,42,69 34	, ,	10,33,60
Taylor, Tim D. TDD	34	TX, Cherokee Co., Ponta	8-11,13
TEASLEY	33	TX, Cherokee Co., Providence	58
Tecula Baptist Church	58	TX, Cherokee Co., Reklaw	8,9,33
Temples, Daniel	30	TX, Cherokee Co., Rusk	33,34,57
TEMPLETON	31	TX, Cherokee Co., Rusk Precinct	35
Ten Thousand Plunkets	54,68	TX, Cherokee Co., Sacul	11
Tennessee River	29	TX, Dallas Co., Dallas	4,12,58,62
Tennessee State Legislature	30	TX, Deadwood	62
TERRY	32	TX, Denton	37
Texas Dept. of Human Resources	59	TX, Doney	61
Texas State Genealogical Society	26,51	TX, Fairfield	58,61
Tharp, Puss	66	TX, Galena Park	58
The Tyler Courier-Times	8	TX, Garland	58
Thomas, Rev. Billie	12	TX, Georgetown	34
Thompson	32	TX, Gonzales	54 60
Thompson, Elizabeth	41		
Thompson-Elliott Funeral Home	11,31	TX, Harris Co., Houston	3,58-60,62
Thornhill, Jim	26	TX, Harris Co., Pasadena	32,58
Tips, Tools & Techniques for Preserving Family History	26	TX, Henderson	59
TN	4,30,33	TX, Highlands	58
TN State DAR	16	TX, Houston	3
TN, Chattanooga	29	TX, Huntington	33
TN, Hamilton Co.	29,30,52	TX, Jefferson	60
TOMS	31	TX, Kaufman Co.	39
TOOLE Travis St. Baptist Church, Jacksonville, TX	31	TX, Kilgore	31
Havis St. Baptist Church, Jacksonvine, TA	58,62	TX, Lubbock Co., Lubbock	31,59
	18,22- 24,42,45-	TX, Marshall	59
Tree Talk	47,69,72,73	TX, Mexia	61
Tree Talk, The First Five Years	20,44,71	TX, Mineola	57
Tree Talk, Volume 1 through Vol. 25, No. 3 - 2 CD ROMs		TX, Montgomery Co., Conroe	58-60
Trotter, David	34	TX, Nacogdoches Co., Nacogdoches	12
Trotter, Janna	34	TX, New Caney	32
TUCKER	32	TX, Orange	
TX	39	TX, Potter Co., Amarillo	10
TX, Aledo TX, Anderson Co., Palestine	32 57	TX, Rockwall	59
TX, Austin	3		58
TX, Beaumont	58,60	TX, Rusk Co.	35,39
TX, Carrollton	33	TX, San Augustine	60
TX, Carthage	62	TX, Slocum	58
TX, Cass Co., Atlanta	40	TX, Smiley	58
TX, Cherokee Co.	11,35,36,41	TX, Smith Co,Troup	31,33,37,60
TX, Cherokee Co., Afton Grove	60	TX, Smith Co., Bullard	34
TX, Cherokee Co., Alto	12,31,33	TX, Smith Co., Tyler	32,34
TX, Cherokee Co., Dialville	35-37	TX, Teague	60
TX, Cherokee Co., Gallatin	9	TX, Terrell	32
	3,9,11,13,18	TX, Texarkana	13
	,19,21,22,31	TX, Travis Co., Austin	26,33
	,32,37,42,43 ,45,,46,54,5	TX, Waco	56
TX, Cherokee Co., Jacksonville	9,60,69,70,7	TX, Woodville	12
TX, Cherokee Co., Lone Star	2,73 9,11,12	Tyler Courier-Times-Telegraph 1950 Mid Century Edition	20,44,71
TX, Cherokee Co., Maydelle	9,11,12 56-58,60,61	Tyler Junior College	61
	50-50,00,01	0/	01

Tyler Morning Telegraph	11-13		
U.P.S.	62	WOODWARD	32,33
Union Hill Baptist Church	58	Wooten, Ronnie	13
University of Houston	62	World War I	9
USGenNet	25	WRIGHT	31
UT, Salt Lake City	4	WRIGHT	34
VA	27,33,52,55	Wright, Helen	34
VA, Orange Co., Culpepper	55	WSLEY	32
VA, Richmond	4,16	WV	16,52
Varanya Publishers	47,48,50,51	www/SouthernGenealogyBooks.com	15
Virginia State Library	4	YOUNG	34
von Drais, Karl	17	YOUNGUE	34
VOSS	32		51
WA, Bellingham	60		
Waldron, Anna	57		
Walker, Joseph Cortland	61		
Walker, Joseph Cortland, Jr.	54,61		
Walker, Nelda Renae Dickson	54		
Walker, Wesley Stewart	54,61		
WALLACE	31,33		
WALLING	33		
WARD	32		
Wardlaw, Juanita	34		
WARREN	34		
Wayner, Debbie Parker	26		
WEST	32,33		
West Shady Grove Baptist Church Western Electric Co.	58		
	59,61		
Western Historical Quarterly	50		
WHEAT	34		
Whitaker, Annie	41		
WHITE	32,33		
White, Ira Gaylon	18,42,69		
White, Jack Willeford, Elizabeth	34 34		
WILLEFORD, William	34		
William and Mary Quarterly	51		
WILLSON	32		
WILSON	32,34		
Wilson, Carol	34		
Wilson, Lunnis	30		
Wilson, Martha Ellen	30		
Wilson, Rebecca Jane	30		
Wilson, Samuel	30		
WIONN	31		
Wisener, Mack	12		
Wisener, Virgie	12		
Wisener, W. M.	12		
Withdrawal of British Troops from New York	5		
WOODLEY	34		